Collective Agreement

Between

Metropolitan Hotel (the "Company" or "Employer")

And

UNITE HERE Local 75 (the "Union")

Table of Contents

Article 1 - Purpose	3
Article 2 - Scope	3
Article 3 - Recognition	3
Article 4 - Relationship	3
Article 5 - Union Security	5
Article 6 - Union Office	5
Article 7 - Union Authorization	6
Article 8 - Reservation of Management Rights	6
Article 9 - No Strikes or Lock-Outs	
Article 10 - Negotiating Committees	7
Article 11 - Shop Stewards	
Article 12 - Qualifications of Stewards	9
Article 13 – Discipline, Discussion and Discharge	
Article 14 - Grievance Procedure	10
Article 15 - Union Policy Grievance	10
Article 16 - Management Grievances	
Article 17 - Discharge Cases	
Article 18 - Arbitration of Grievances	12
Article 19 - Bulletin Boards	13
Article 20 - Municipal, Provincial or Federal Law	13
Article 21 - Seniority	
Article 22 - Subcontracting	17
Article 23 - Leave of Absence	18
Article 24 - Hours of Work and Working Conditions	19
Article 25 - Overtime Regulations - Daily Basis	20
Article 26 - Other Working Conditions	21
Article 27 - Uniforms	22
Article 28 - Vacation	23
Article 29 - Paid Holiday Privileges	24
Article 30 - Health and Safety	26
Article 31 - Health and Welfare: Weekly Indemnity Plan	27
Article 32 - Death Leave Allowance	28
Article 33 - Pension Plan	28
Article 34 - Cash Wage Rates	29
Article 35 - Room Service	30
Article 36 - Service Department	30
Article 37 - Banquet Department	31
Article 38 - Kitchen	35
Article 39 - Education, Training and Development	35
Article 40 – Culture Fund	
Article 41 – Compassion Fund	
Article 42 - Construction Work	35
Article 43 - Housekeeping Department	35
Article 44 -Termination or Modifications	

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING #1	38
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING # 2.	39
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING # 3	40
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING #4.	
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING # 5	42
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING #6	43
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING #7	
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING #8	
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING #9	47
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING #10	
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING #11	
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING # 12	50
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING # 13.	
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING #14.	
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING #15	
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING #16	

Article 1 - Purpose

- 1.01 The general purpose of the Agreement is to establish mutually satisfactory relations between the Employer and its employees, and to provide machinery for the prompt and equitable disposition of grievances, and to establish and maintain satisfactory working conditions, hours and wages for all employees who are subject to the provisions of this Agreement.
- 1.02 It is recognized and agreed that commitment and responsibility to providing excellence in service to Hotel guests is critical to the operation of the Hotel.

Article 2 - Scope

- 2.01 The Agreement shall apply to all full-time regular employees of the Employer whose classification or groupings are listed in the schedule attached hereto.
- 2.02 All employees who regularly work 24 (twenty-four) hours or more in any one week will be classified as full-time regular employees of the Employer, with the exception of part-time/casual banquet staff, as provided in Article 37.19.
- 2.03 "Part-time Employee" means an employee employed in the bargaining unit who regularly works less than 24 (twenty-four) hours per week.
- 2.04 Articles 24.01, 24.02 and Articles 28, 29, 31, 32, 33, and 34 shall not apply to part-time employee classifications except where specified in such schedules. The Employer shall insure that any new hires within the referenced existing scope of the General Agreement resulting from the creation of new work areas shall become Union members and shall enjoy the appropriate rates of pay and benefits for the classifications concerned.
- 2.05 The Union and Company agree that employees who are not covered under the scope, will not be normally scheduled to work and perform duties under any of the classifications unless in an emergency.
- 2.06 In the event the Employer introduces a new classification, the Employer shall set a rate of pay for the new classification and notify the Union at least ten (10) days before the commencement of the classification. The Union may, within seven (7) days of being notified, request a meeting with the Employer to discuss the rate.

Article 3 - Recognition

3.01 The Employer acknowledges that the Employees in the unit described above have selected the Union as their sole and exclusive bargaining agent, and recognizes the Union as such for all employees in the said unit.

Article 4 - Relationship

- 4.01 The Company and Union cannot and will not condone personal harassment or discrimination, that is based on race, ancestry, place of origin, colour, ethnic origin, citizenship, creed, sex, sexual orientation, age, record of offenses, marital status, family status or handicap, or for any other grounds declared unlawful by Ontario Human Rights legislation. To the extent that any of the above terms are defined by Ontario Human Rights legislation, those definitions will apply in the article.
- 4.02 The Union undertakes that no Union activity shall be carried on in the premises except as otherwise provided herein with respect to visits by Union officials.
- 4.03 Properly authorized representatives of the Union shall be permitted to enter the premises at all reasonable times for the purpose of interviewing employees and investigating working conditions that may affect the members. Notice upon entering shall be given to a representative of Management. It is understood that such representatives will in no way interfere with the duties of an employee or unreasonably disturb them in the performance of their duties, bearing in mind that Union Representatives have regular duties to perform on behalf of all parties to the Collective Agreement.
- 4.04 Subject to availability, the Company will provide the Union with a room, free of charge, to speak with new employees at Union orientation meetings. The Union will hold such orientation meetings on their own time. The Company will introduce new employees to their Union Steward and Health and Safety Representative, so as to provide the new employee with a copy of the collective agreement, within a reasonable period of time. The Union agrees that this is an introduction only.
- 4.05 The parties agree to labour management meetings when needed and formally requested by the Union or Management. The labour management representatives, shop stewards and the union representative workers will be fully compensated for time lost to attend these meetings. Workers who are not scheduled to work during meeting times, will not be paid.
 - The parties further agree that a regular item for discussion shall be the Employer's uniforms/linen services/first aid purchasing practices. This discussion shall be of an advisory nature.
- 4.06 The parties agree to departmental action committee meetings when needed and formally requested by the union or management. Committee meetings will be comprised of a maximum of six worker representatives in larger departments, that is, housekeeping and banquets. A maximum of three worker representatives will be in attendance for all other departments. Worker representatives will be chosen by the Union and management representatives will be determined by the employer. Workers will be fully compensated for time lost to attend these meetings. Workers who are not scheduled to work during meeting times, will not be paid.
- 4.07 The parties agree to meet and discuss increased in job duties/tasks, which may affect any bargaining unit position prior to their implementation.

Article 5 - Union Security

- 5.01 The parties hereto agree to compulsory check off for all employees who come within the scope to which this agreement applies. All deductions shall be collected from each employee's pay period.
- 5.02 The Employer agrees to deduct initiation fees, Union dues and assessments upon receipt of a signed authorization by an employee, on following pay period. Such authorization to be completed and signed by the Employee on commencement of employment. All employees coming into the bargaining unit shall complete and sign the union Application card. The cards will be supplied to the Employer by the Union, 1st and 2nd copies to be forwarded to the Union office on commencement of employment, 3rd copy forwarded on termination of employment with reason for termination.

Article 6 - Union Office

- 6.01 All sums deducted, together with the record of those from whom deductions have been made and the amount shall be forwarded to the Treasurer of the Local Union along with the Employee's social insurance number not later than the 15th day of the month following the deductions. All new employees in positions under the scope of the Union shall, as a condition of employment, become and remain members of the Union. The Union agrees to accept into membership all such new employees.
- 6.02 Any new employee who is required to be a member of the Union and who refuses to become a member of the Union in his first pay period, shall be discharged by the Employer upon receipt of an official notice in writing from the Union to the Employer.
- 6.03 The Employer and Union agree that no officers of the Employer or employees may enter into any contract inconsistent with this Agreement. Any amendment or changes as outlined in this Agreement during its term shall be incorporated only by mutual consent. It is agreed by the Employer and the Union that this paragraph also covers working conditions, so long as it does not prevent the Employer from maintaining an adequate and qualified work force, or infringe on the Management's Rights clause spelled out in this Agreement.
- 6.04 It is understood that the amount of dues is determined by the Local Union, or by Union International Convention and can be changed by the Local Union or by Union International Convention at any time to comply with such Local or Convention decision regarding same, and this authorized check-off will hold harmless both the Employer and the Local Union if so directed.
- 6.05 This provision will be applied subject to 90 (ninety) days notice in writing, from the Union to the Hotel.
- 6.06 The Employer will administer its employee rating plan to promote the development of employees, and not in any way as a means to undermine the collective bargaining position of the Union.

- 6.07 The Union shall notify in writing, with a copy to the Employer, of any individual who has been suspended, expelled, or declared to be not in good standing. The Employer will discharge said employee automatically seven (7) days after receipt of the Union notice, unless:
 - a) The Employee's status becomes acceptable to the Union during this period; or
 - b) The Employee makes claim in writing to the Employer that the Union's action is unjust and that he requests the matter be taken up through the grievance procedure of this agreement.
- 6.08 Nothing in this above Agreement or in the general body of the contract shall be construed as limiting to any degree the right of the Employer to assess the relative efficiencies of any employee and to pay wages in excess of those contained in the scales; such wages shall be considered premium rates for special skill or ability; such special rates shall not become the basis for a general increase in the classifications concerned.

Article 7 - Union Authorization

- 7.01 The Union will supply the Employer with a letter from their Treasurer advising them of the amounts to be deducted for the initiation fee and Union dues.
- 7.02 The Union agrees to defend and hold the Employer completely harmless against all claims and demands, should any person at any time contend or claim that the Employer has acted wrongfully or illegally in making the aforementioned deduction for Union dues.

Article 8 - Reservation of Management Rights

- 8.01 The Union acknowledges the exclusive function of the Employer generally to manage the enterprise in which it is engaged and particularly to:
 - a) maintain order, discipline and efficiency;
 - b) hire, transfer, promote, demote and, with just cause, to suspend, discipline or discharge employees and to increase and decrease the working force in a manner consistent with the terms of this Agreement;
 - c) the right to determine the direction of the working force, the schedules of work, methods, in order to perform any service that may be necessary to manage the enterprise and its business;
 - d) it is agreed that the Employer may, at its discretion, issue and enforce from time to time, reasonable rules and regulations in order to assure the successful operation of its business. Breaches of such rules by an employee may be cause for disciplinary action;

e) limit, suspend or cease operations, contract out, contract in and/or lease in and/or lease out work and/or operations, in accordance with Article 22 or make necessary arrangements due to a change in the Employer's policies.

Article 9 - No Strikes or Lock-Outs

- 9.01 The Employer agrees that during the life of this Agreement it will not cause or direct any lock-outs of its employees, and the Union agrees that during the life of the Agreement there will be no strikes or other collective action of the employees covered by this Agreement, which will stop or interfere with production or services.
- 9.02 The words "strike" and "lock-out" in this agreement shall mean "strike" and "lock-out" as defined in the Ontario Labour Relations Act.
- 9.03 If an illegal strike occurs the Union will instruct its members to carry out the provisions of this Agreement and return to work and perform their duties in the usual manner.
- 9.04 The Employer, whenever possible, will provide safe working conditions in the event of any dispute that may arise between any other Employer during the life of the Agreement, provided however, that subject to the above, employees work each and every scheduled workday occurring during this Agreement regardless of any labour strife or problems confronting the Employer or any other employers.

Article 10 - Negotiating Committees

- 10.01 The Employer acknowledges the right of the Union to appoint or otherwise select a Negotiating Committee and full-time Union Representative of the Local Union, and will recognize and deal with the said Committee with respect to any matter which properly arises from time to time during the term of this Agreement, and the said Committee will co-operate with the Employer in the administration of the Agreement.
- 10.02 Any amendments to this Agreement during its current term shall only be incorporated by mutual consent of the Union and the Management Committees.
- 10.03 It is clearly understood that the Negotiating Committee is a separate entity, and will deal with such matters as are properly the subject of negotiations including proposals for the renewal or modifications of the Agreement at the proper time as provided for herein. In accordance with this understanding the Employer will compensate such employees for time spent in negotiating with the Employer, at their regular rate of pay, and that this does not apply to time spent on such matters outside of regular working hours.

Article 11 - Shop Stewards

11.01 The Employer acknowledges the right of the Union to appoint or otherwise select a reasonable number of stewards, one of which would be the chief shop steward for the Hotel, to assist employees in presenting their grievances to the representatives of the

Employer. The number of such stewards and the Department(s) within which each one is to function is determined by the schedule attached hereto:

Housekeeping
Lai Wah Heen
Laundry
Bell Desk/Communications
Maintenance
Kitchen and Stewards
Hemispheres Restaurant and Bistro/Room Service
Mezzanine Cafe
Banquets

- 11.02 The Union will inform the Employer in writing of the identity of the stewards and the Employer shall not be obligated to recognize such personnel until it has been so informed.
- 11.03 The Union acknowledges that stewards, members of committees and Union officers have regular duties to perform on behalf of the Employer, and that such persons will not leave their regular duties without obtaining permission of their Department Head, and will give any reasonable explanation which may be requested with respect to their absence. In the event that the Department Head is absent he/she will appoint an alternative person to act on their behalf.
- 11.04 Where a shop steward, Union Committee or Union Official employed by the Employer is temporarily absent with permission, as aforesaid, he shall receive his regular straight time rate of pay during such period of absence, provided that the Employer shall not be obliged to make any payment for time spent by a steward, committee member or Union official outside his regular working hours.
- 11.05 Union Stewards appointed in accordance with the provisions of the Collective Agreement and having at least one year seniority shall not be sent home or laid off because of lack of work so long as they are capable and have the skill and ability to perform any work available in their respective departments.

Article 12 - Qualifications of Stewards

- 12.01 It is mutually agreed that employees shall not be eligible to serve as stewards or members of the Union Committee established under this Agreement until after they have successfully completed a probationary period, and have been placed on the seniority list.
- 12.02 It is understood that stewards and other Union officers will not absent themselves from their regular duties unreasonably in order to deal with the grievances of employees, or with other Union business, and that in accordance with this understanding the Employer will compensate such employees for time spent in negotiating with the Employer, in handling grievances of employees, and attending meetings of the Grievance Committee as well as educational seminars, at their regular rate of pay, and that this does not apply to time spent on such matters outside of regular working hours. Payment of Educational Seminars will not exceed three (3) hours per month (non-cumulative). Notwithstanding the above, the Union will be required to notify the Employer two (2) weeks in advance and that it will not prevent the Employer from maintaining an adequate and qualified work force.

Article 13 – Discipline, Discussion and Discharge

- 13.01 Discipline notices issued to the Employees must contain information and reasons for which the notice is issued. Such notices shall be issued to an employee as soon as the Employer is aware of the event leading to his actions and has a reasonable period of time to investigate the matter. A copy shall be signed by a Management Representative and the Employee will be required to sign such notices as acknowledgment of receipt of same. The signing of this notice is not an admission of guilt.
- 13.02 If an employee has any complaint or question which he/she wishes to discuss with the Employer, he/she shall take the matter up with his/her Department Head and he/she shall be accompanied by his/her Department Steward if he/she requests such assistance.
- 13.03 The Company will remove from an employee's file and will not rely on a specific disciplinary warning where that employee has had no further disciplinary warnings of a similar nature within the twelve (12) calendar months immediately following the specific disciplinary warning in question. With respect to suspensions, the Company will remove from an employee's file and will not rely on a specific suspension where that employee has had no further suspensions of a similar nature within the twenty four (24) calendar months immediately following the specific suspension in question. Nothing in this Agreement prohibits the Company from keeping old warning or suspension records for historical record purposes.
- 13.04 In any matter of discipline towards the employee, the Employer will ensure that a Union Shop Steward or designate is present wherever possible. In the event that a Union Shop Steward is unavailable, the matter will be held over until a Shop Steward can be present.

Article 14 - Grievance Procedure

- 14.01 It is a mutual desire of the parties hereto that complaints of employees shall be adjusted within seven (7) days of incident and it is generally understood that an employee has no grievance until he/she has first given his Department Head an opportunity of adjusting his/her complaint.
- 14.02 If such complaint or question is not settled to the satisfaction of the Employee concerned within three (3) days or within any longer period which may be mutually agreed at the time, then the following steps of the Grievance Procedure may be invoked in order.
- 14.03 **Step Number 1:** The Department steward shall state the grievance of the Employee, or Employees in writing, and shall deliver a copy to the immediate Department Head of the employee concerned. After such discussion as is necessary, the Department Head shall state his/her decision or his/her refusal to make a decision in writing with appropriate reasons, and deliver a copy to the department steward within two (2) days, or a time mutually agreed upon.

14.04 **Step Number 2:**

- a) The department steward shall then take up the grievance at a meeting with the Chief Steward, and those Representatives, after appropriate discussion, will take up the matter at a meeting between the Union Representatives and the Human Resources Director or his/her designee.
- b) If the grievance is not settled within two (2) days, or within any longer period which may be mutually agreed upon at the time, after the Union Representatives have met with the Human Resources Director, then Step Number 3 of the grievance procedure shall be taken.

14.05 **Step Number 3:**

- a) A meeting shall take place between the Union representatives who have been involved in the prior steps and the General Manager or his/her delegate who has not previously been involved in the case. At this meeting, the business representative will be present along with any management people who have been involved to give evidence as to the circumstances of the grievance. If the grievance is not then settled to the satisfaction of both parties within a period of two (2) days, or within any longer period as may be mutually arranged at the time, at the request of either party to this agreement, the grievance may be referred to arbitration.
- b) If arbitration is to be invoked, the request for arbitration must be made in writing within fourteen (14) days after the grievance has been dealt with in Step Number 3.

Article 15 - Union Policy Grievance

- 15.01 If an employee or group of employees has a complaint or grievance, but fail to take up the complaint or grievance or exercise the General Grievance Procedure, the Employer acknowledges the Union's right to make representation on their behalf, within a thirty (30) day period of such incident.
- 15.02 If such complaint is not settled to the mutual satisfaction of the conferring parties, it may be referred to arbitration in the same way as the grievance of any employee.

Article 16 - Management Grievances

- 16.01 It is understood that Management may bring forward at any meeting held with the Union Representative any complaint with respect to the conduct of the Union, its officers, representatives, or stewards, and that if such complaint by Management is not settled to the mutual satisfaction of the conferring parties, it may be treated as a grievance and referred to arbitration in the same way as the grievance of any employee.
- 16.02 It is agreed between the parties that it will not be necessary to hold regular scheduled meetings, provided that the parties may mutually agree to hold a special meeting at any time.

Article 17 - Discharge Cases

- 17.01 The Union acknowledges that probationary employees may be dismissed for reasons less serious than would justify the dismissal of an employee on the seniority list, including performance deemed inadequate by management or inability to get along with fellow employees or supervisors, and will not question the dismissal of any employee within fifty (50) working days worked from the date on which the first commenced to work for the employer. The Company shall not discipline or discharge probationary employees for reasons that violate the Ontario Human Rights Code. If the Union concludes that the Company has engaged in such conduct with respect to a probationary employee, it may file a grievance on her/his behalf and pursue it through the grievance and arbitration provisions of the Agreement.
- 17.02 A claim by an employee who successfully completed a probationary period that he/she has been unjustly discharged from his/her employment shall be treated as a grievance if a written statement of such grievance is lodged with the General Manager of the Hotel within five (5) working days after the Employee ceases to work for the Employer. All preliminary steps of the grievance procedure prior to Step Number 3 will be omitted in such cases.
- 17.03 Such special grievances may be settled by confirming the Management's action in dismissing the permanent employee, or by reinstating the Employee with full compensation for time lost or by any other arrangement which is just and equitable in the opinion of the conferring parties.

- 17.04 When an employee has been dismissed, or if dismissal and resignation have been discussed, the employer will inform the employee of his/her right to interview a shop steward for a reasonable period of time before leaving the premises.
- 17.05 No employee shall be disciplined or discharged on his/her day off.

Article 18 - Arbitration of Grievances

- 18.01 If either party requests that a grievance be submitted to arbitration, they shall make such request in writing addressed to the other party to this Agreement.
- 18.02 If a single Arbitrator is requested, the party shall in its notice of intent to proceed to arbitration, nominate an Arbitrator. If the other party agrees to a hearing with a single Arbitrator, it shall within five (5) days thereafter respond either agreeing or suggesting other Arbitrators. If the parties cannot agree on an Arbitrator within fifteen (15) days, they may then request the Minister of Labour for the Province of Ontario to appoint a single Arbitrator.
- 18.03 If both parties do not agree that a single Arbitrator shall hear the grievance, a Board of Arbitration will be appointed. The party shall in its notice, nominate an Arbitrator of the Board. Within five (5) days, thereafter the other party will nominate an Arbitrator. The two Arbitrators shall select a Chairperson of an Arbitration Board. If they are unable to agree upon a Chairperson within a further period of five (5) days either of them may request the Minister of Labour for the Province of Ontario to assist them in selecting an impartial Chairperson, within a thirty (30) day period.
- 18.04 The Arbitration Board shall not be authorized to make any decision inconsistent with the provisions of this Agreement, nor to alter, modify or amend any part of this Agreement.
- 18.05 No matter may be submitted to arbitration which has not been properly carried through all previous steps of the Grievance Procedure.
- 18.06 The proceedings of the Arbitration Board will be expedited by the parties hereto, and the decision of the majority of such board will be final and binding upon the parties hereto. If a majority decision is not possible, then within a ten (10) day period the decision in writing of the Chairman shall be final and binding upon the parties hereto.
- 18.07 At any stage of the Grievance Procedure including Arbitration, the conferring parties may have the assistance of the Employee or Employees concerned and any necessary witnesses, and all reasonable arrangements will be made to permit the conferring parties to fully investigate all the circumstances.
- 18.08 The time limits as described in Article 14, 15, 16, 17 and 18 are understood to be weekdays only. Saturday, Sunday and Statutory holidays are not included in the calculation of the time limits.

18.09 Each of the parties hereto will bear the expenses of the Arbitrator appointed by it, and the parties will jointly bear the expenses of the Chairperson of the Arbitration Board, or of the single Arbitrator as the case may be.

Article 19 - Bulletin Boards

- 19.01 The Employer will maintain the Union bulletin board in its current location, for the convenience of the Union for posting notices of Union activity. All such notices must be signed by the proper officer of the Local Union, and submitted to the Human Resources Director for his/her approval before being posted. The Company agrees to maintain this bulletin board with a lock for security reasons.
- 19.02 It is recognized by the parties that from time to time the Union may have notices which they may wish to address to one specific department of the Hotel, should a bulletin board be available in said department and the notices are in the form of information only. Under these circumstances then the Union will present to the Human Resources Director said notices for his/her approval and the Human Resources Manager will post the notice. Removal date of said notices to be agreed upon at the time of approval by the Human Resources Manager.

Article 20 - Municipal, Provincial or Federal Law

20.01 It is understood that any changes in municipal, provincial or federal law which may void any individual portions of this Agreement will be complied with, yet will not be construed to void the remainder of this Agreement.

Article 21 - Seniority

- 21.01 An employee will be considered on probation and will not be placed on a seniority list until after he/she has completed a total of fifty (50) working days worked.
- 21.02 Seniority lists based upon the date on which employees commenced to work in the Hotel shall be established for each department and food and beverage outlet and will be supplied to the Union.
- 21.03 An employee shall lose all seniority and her/his employment shall be deemed to have been terminated if he/she:
 - a) voluntarily leaves the employ of the Company;
 - b) is discharged and is not reinstated through the grievance and/or arbitration provisions of the Agreement;
 - c) is laid off for a period of 26 weeks or more, after which they may be struck from, or be retained on, the employer's seniority list with the consent of the parties to this agreement which shall not be unreasonably withheld;

- d) fails to return to work upon termination of an authorized leave of absence, unless prior arrangements acceptable to the Company have been made for an extension thereof, or utilizes a leave of absence for a purpose other than that for which the leave of absence has been granted, provided that such proof can be produced by the Company;
- e) fails to return to work, within five (5) calendar days after recalled from layoff by notice sent by registered mail, or fails to advise of her/his intention to return within five (5) calendar days following such notice, or give a legitimate reason for being unable to do so. Such notices are sufficient if sent to the last address of the employee made known to the Human Resources Department in writing;
- f) is absent without notifying the Company for three (3) consecutive working days unless the employee is subsequently able to provide a satisfactory explanation;
- 21.04 When an employee is transferred to another department or food and beverage outlet in the Bargaining unit, he or she shall retain house seniority, however, unless the transfer is of a temporary nature for the probationary period, or less, he or she must start accumulating seniority in that new department or food and beverage outlet. When the transfers are for less than the probationary period and the employee is returned to the original department or food and beverage outlet within that period of time, the seniority for that employee will continue to accumulate in the original department or food and beverage outlet during the Employee's absence.
- 21.05 **Temporary Transfers**: In the event an employee is assigned to a job other than that to which he/she is permanently assigned for a minimum of one hour or more, he/she shall receive his/her own rate or the rate of the job to which he/she is assigned, whichever is the higher, for all hours worked in the assigned position.
- 21.06 An employee cannot be transferred or assigned to a job outside his/her department or food and beverage outlet unless by mutual agreement. Such agreement shall be in writing between the Employee and the Supervisor.
 - The Union agrees that this provision will not apply in the event that a major plant breakdown occurs, a flood, electrical, fires etc., a breakdown beyond the control of management.
- 21.07 Department Seniority will be the governing factor (see Article 21.02) in cases of promotions, demotions or upgrading of employees where all other factors including skill, ability and efficiency are equal.
- 21.08 **Seniority:** House seniority applies to benefits. Departmental seniority applies to entitlements such as who gets choice of available days off, vacation, shift preference and all available hours of work. Job seniority by classification applies to lay-offs.
- 21.09 Where it is necessary to reduce the work force in a department or food and beverage outlet, job classification seniority will be the guiding factor.

- 21.10 When recalling employees to work after a lay-off, they shall be recalled in inverse order to that in which they are laid off.
- 21.11 In the case of a lay-off in any one department or food and beverage outlet, for a period that exceeds two normal work weeks, the Employee with the most seniority will have the right to bump the Employee with the lesser seniority in an equal or lower classification, providing they are willing to do the job, and they have the skill, ability and efficiency to do the job of that employee they are bumping. Where an employee is bumped from a higher rated classification to a lower one, the lower rate shall apply.
- 21.12 It is agreed that no-fault position will exist if the term of the lay-off, and its subsequent effects as described in the above paragraphs should vary due to the peculiarities of the Hotel industry. Should this provision be applied it is understood that each department or each food and beverage outlet will stand on its own as a department.
- 21.13 Part-time employees have seniority only within the part-time classification. Part-time employees are subordinate to full-time employees.
- 21.14 It is recognized that Shop Stewards in a department or food and beverage outlet represent classifications in that department or food and beverage outlet under the Union scope of the Collective Agreement and the parties agree where Shop Stewards are appointed in accordance with the provisions of the Collective Agreement and having at least one year's seniority shall not be sent home or laid off because of lack of work except where all Employees in their department or food and beverage outlet have been laid off. In the event this provision is applied it is understood the Employer will have the right to lay off the remaining employees in accordance with their seniority in that department or food and beverage outlet. It is further agreed that at no time will Union Steward seniority supersede that of their immediate supervisor.
- 21.15 It shall be the duty of the Employee or laid-off person to notify the Employer's Human Resources Office promptly, in writing, of any change in his/her address or telephone number; if an employee or laid-off person shall fail to do this, the Employer shall not be responsible for the failure of the notice to reach him/her and any notice which appears on the Employee's personnel records shall be conclusively deemed to have been received by the Employee or laid-off person on the third day after it was sent.
- 21.16 Should the Hotel permanently close a department or food and beverage outlet, and such closure does not result from the application by the Employer of A. 22, then subject to A. 21.17, the Employer will:
 - a) provide the Union and affected Employees with 60 calendar days' notice of such permanent closure, or the notice of termination required by the *Employment Standards Act*, whichever is greater; and
 - b) undertake to place the affected employee into another department or food and beverage outlet, if a position is available and the employee has the skill and ability to do the work involved. Where skill and ability are equal, then seniority will be the governing

factor and the employee shall retain their house seniority, while being required to accumulate their departmental seniority in their new occupation.

Should no suitable position be available, then the affected employee shall have the following options:

- i) The employee may elect to stay on the seniority list for a period of 26 weeks and be subject to recall for suitable employment as noted above; or,
- ii) The affected employee may elect to accept severance pay in accordance with the *Employment Standards Act* for the province of Ontario and be removed from the seniority list.
- iii)The affected employee may displace a more junior employee in an equal or lower classification in another department or food and beverage outlet, so long as the affected employee's skill and ability is, in the sole discretion of management, equal to the junior employee being displaced. The displaced junior employee will then be laid off, unless:
 - -s/he has greater seniority than other employees in her department; and
 - -s/he the skill and ability to do their work.

In that case, the junior employee may displace a less senior employee in her department.

Either of the above three (3) options must be elected by the employee within a seven (7) day period from the closure date in writing or by application to the Human Resources Department.

Failure on the part of the employee to elect either (i), (ii) or (iii) it will be assumed by the parties to this agreement the employer has the right to apply paragraph (ii) and there will be no recourse from this selection.

- a) Despite A. 21.16, the Company may close a department or food and beverage outlet, or any part thereof, for up to 4 calendar months, if management, in its sole discretion, concludes that such action is necessary because of business conditions. In such a case, A. 21.16 will not apply; instead, affected employees will receive:
 - i) four weeks' advance notice;
 - ii) four weeks' pay in lieu of notice at the employee's regular, straight time wage rate;
 - iii) any combination of the two;

in sole discretion of management, it being understood that if the *Employment Standards Act* requires a greater entitlement than the above, that entitlement will apply in place thereof.

b) The Company may re-open such department or food and beverage outlet, or any part thereof, during said 4 calendar month period, where management, in its sole discretion, concludes that business conditions justify same. In such a case, the Company will apply the recall provisions of this Agreement. However, the Union agrees that management has the right to temporarily make use of other bargaining unit employees first, then management staff and non union staff pending recall of the affected employees, to ensure that service to the guests is maximized.

Article 22 - Subcontracting

- 22.01 Notwithstanding the Terms and conditions in the Management Rights Clause, to further clarify the intent of the parties to this Agreement, should management exercise its prerogative of contracting out, contracting in and/or leasing in and/or leasing out work and/or operations, management will otherwise assign or offer alternative employment to the displaced person(s), providing such person(s) is (are) willing to accept a position and working conditions that are available and management is not restricted in maintaining a full qualified work force as a result. The Union agrees that this provision does not require the Employer to assign or offer alternative employment to displaced person(s) where no such employment, in the sole judgment of the Employer, is available. Should such displaced person(s) not be assigned or offered such alternative employment by the Employer, then they will receive 60 calendar days' notice of termination, or the notice of termination required by the *Employment Standards Act*, whichever is greater. The Union will receive sixty (60) calendar days notice of subcontracting.
- 22.02 Notwithstanding the above, the parties further agree the person(s) affected by the application of this section of the Agreement who are assigned or offered alternative employment by the Employer, will not receive a lesser rate of pay than that received prior to the contracting out, contracting in and/or leasing in and/or leasing out work and/or operations. It is further understood and agreed that this Article 22 is not applicable when

- management is closing an area for a reasonable period of time that is to be renovated or refurbished.
- 22.03 Notwithstanding the above provisions, the Company will not exercise its right to contract out, contract in and/or lease in and/or lease out until the expiration of the 2006 Collective Agreement, further work and/or operations which work and/or operations are currently being performed regularly by Union members on the Hotel premises as such premises currently exist as at the date of ratification of the 2006 Collective Agreement.

Article 23 - Leave of Absence

23.01 Leaves of absence without pay and benefits as herein provided shall be in writing and granted at the Employer's discretion. Any person who is absent with written permission shall not be considered laid-off, and his seniority shall continue to accumulate.

23.02

- a) Any employee elected or appointed to a full-time executive position within the union will be granted a leave of absence without pay and benefits as herein provided for a period of up to two years.
- b) A request for a leave must be given to the Company by the Union in writing at least 60 calendar days prior to the commencement of such leave, on Union letterhead and signed by an officer of the Union. Said request will contain a return to work date.
- c) An employee who obtains such a leave of absence will return to employment by the return to work date.
- 23.03 Requests for leave of absence must be made in writing to the Manager as early as possible, but not later than two (2) weeks prior to the desired date of commencement of such leave. The request must state: date of commencement, duration of leave of absence and reason for requesting the leave.
- 23.04 The Employer will reply in writing to the Employee within seven (7) days after receipt of the request for leave of absence.
- 23.05 Employees serving as jurors or who are subpoenaed, shall receive full pay while absent from work. Time spent in jury selection shall also apply to this article. The employee shall present proof of service and shall turn over to the Employer the payment, excluding traveling, meals and other expenses they receive for said services. Employees who are required to perform the above service on their scheduled days off shall not be required to hand over to the employer any payment received.
- 23.06 Requests for leave of absence for family emergencies will be granted at the Employer's discretion and will not be unreasonably denied.

Article 24 - Hours of Work and Working Conditions

- 24.01 The normal work week in all departments of the Hotel shall be forty (40) hours per week. The forty (40) hour week shall consist of five (5) days per week and eight (8) hours per day.
- 24.02 Work schedules shall provide employees with two (2) consecutive days off each week, with possible exceptions in some departments where arrangements are made, subject to the approval of both parties.
- 24.03 Departmental weekly work schedules shall be posted where deemed necessary, not less than seven (7) days prior to the scheduled period. The Employers may, on giving forty-eight (48) hours notice to the employee(s) concerned and subject to the provisions of Article 24.01 hereof revise such schedule(s) without the payment of premium time. The posting of schedules does not constitute any guarantee that work will be available. In the event of lost time due to lay-off within a department or group, work may be offered to employees on their scheduled days off at their regular basic hourly rate of pay in order to make up such regular time lost.
- 24.04 The hotel may schedule employees for lesser periods than eight (8) hours so long as the senior employees are given what full shifts are available first on a given day, and are available to work. Employees who are scheduled less than eight (8) hours per day will not be scheduled less than four (4) hours. Should a full-time employee, working short schedules, elect to work other shifts that may come available due to unexpected business, then the parties agree the hotel will not be required to make any overtime payments to accommodate their requested changes in days off or shift changes.
- 24.05 Part-time employees will be guaranteed a four (4) hour reporting for work allowance in accordance with the above.
- 24.06 The Union agrees that this provision will not apply in the event that a major plant breakdown occurs, a flood, electrical, fires, etc., a breakdown beyond the control of management. The reporting for work allowance is as described above, notwithstanding Articles 24.01 or 24.04 of this agreement.
- 24.07 In the event of work shortage or decline in workload in any given department, the following will be placed on the bulletin board:
 - "Any employees in this Department wishing to depart from his or her work prior to the normal departure period, should advise the Department Head immediately."
- 24.08 The foregoing Article 24.07 will apply when a known situation exists. However, in the event of a drastic decline, a decline beyond the control of management, the Employees will be asked as a group of more than three (3).

- 24.09 Job Postings: Should a position become available and a replacement is required, the Company will post for seven (7) calendar days on the bulletin board, outside the Human Resources office, the availability of the position.
 - (i) Employees wishing to fill vacant positions shall make their applications in writing, within the seven (7) calendar day period of posting. If no application is received from a qualified employee within the Department or Food & Beverage Outlet of the vacancy, applications from employees in other Departments or Food & Beverage Outlets, who have completed their probationary period and/or trial period, shall be given due consideration. In so doing, the employer shall consider an employee's prior training.

For applicants within the Department or Food & Beverage Outlet, where all other factors including skill, ability, and efficiency are equal, department seniority shall be the governing factor.

For applicants outside the Department or Food & Beverage Outlet, where all other factors including skill, ability and efficiency are equal, house seniority shall be the determining factor. Furthermore, the parties agree that qualified internal applicants have preference over qualified external applicants.

(ii) This clause shall not prevent the Company from maintaining an adequate and qualified workforce.

Article 25 - Overtime Regulations - Daily Basis

- 25.01 Employees shall receive for hours of work in excess of eight (8) hours of work daily and forty (40) hours per week, overtime pay at the rate of time and one half their regular rate for hours of work.
- 25.02 Waiter or waitress shall complete service on guests notwithstanding the fact that the employee has reached his or her quitting time, and such additional time shall be paid at the employee's regular rate for the first half hour and time and one half his or her regular rate for all time after the first half hour.
- 25.03 Each employee must obtain from his or her Department head authorization in writing in advance of his or her overtime work before overtime money will be paid.
- 25.04 Any work performed on the sixth (6th) or seventh (7th) consecutive day of an employee's work week shall be paid for at the rate of time and one half (1½) of his or her regular hourly rate of pay.
- 25.05 It is agreed by the parties that if an employee requests a change in his or her scheduled days off (as provided for under Seniority Clause), which results in work being performed on a 6th or 7th day, the Employer shall not be penalized by honouring this request.

Article 26 - Other Working Conditions

- 26.01 No allowance will be made for time on the time records prior to the regular starting time, without authorization by a Department Head. Unless the Department Head's authorization is secured on each occasion, the additional time shown on the time record at the commencement of a work period will be considered as time not worked.
- 26.02 If any employee punches/signs out late, it will be assumed that the Employee was delayed for personal reasons and the time shown on the time card beyond regular quitting time is the Employee's personal time.
- 26.03 Employees neglecting to punch/sign in and out at all required times throughout working hours may be subject to disciplinary action.
- 26.04 Each employee shall punch/sign only his/her own time card.
- 26.05 Any employee who punches/signs a time card of another employee is subject to immediate dismissal.
- 26.06 At the same time that income tax T-4 slips are made available, the Employer shall type on the slip the amount of Union dues paid by each Union member in the previous year.
- 26.07 Employees will be granted access to their personnel file. Twenty-four (24) hours of advance notice must be given and the employee must be accompanied by a Shop Steward and a member of the Human Resources Department. The meeting will take place during regular business hours of the Human Resources Department.
 - Should the employee wish to remove or alter any contents of his/her file other than provided for elsewhere in this contract, the grievance procedure must be invoked.
- 26.08 Employees will be given one fifteen (15) minute rest period for the first four (4) hours scheduled to work, and worked. Should the Employees be scheduled for a second four (4) hours in any one day, then they will be given a second fifteen (15) minute rest period during that four (4) hours. These rest periods will be taken at a time determined by the Company and will be consistent with efficient operations in each work area of the Hotel and will not be cumulative and not be paid if not taken.
- 26.09 All employees under the scope of the collective agreement shall be entitled to one (1) free duty meal in an area designated by management at a time assigned by their supervisor. The price of such meal will be added to the rates shown on the wage rates when the employee works and receives the meal for taxation purposes.
 - Notwithstanding the above, the parties agree that this duty meal will be taken on the employee's own time.
- 26.10 **Corkage Fee**: When corkage fee is charged and bar service provided, the Employer shall pay the server a service charge of fifteen per cent (15%) of the said corkage charge.

- 26.11 When a person calls to make reservations for a party of eight (8) or more for lunch or dinner in one of the hotel dining rooms, it is suggested to the person making the reservation that a suggested gratuity of 15% will be added to the bill. If the person making the reservation objects, no such gratuity is added. Furthermore, as it is a suggested gratuity, even though it may be shown on the bill the guest is under no obligation to pay it. Finally, even if the guest has agreed to a suggested gratuity, if the guest subsequently complains about the service, the gratuity is not added to the cheque.
- 26.12 The following subsection is provided for in the new collective agreement due to the complete editing of Article 31, Health and Welfare Weekly Indemnity and Dental Plan.

This section will provide management with a provision to question any employee's absence:

When an employee is scheduled to report to work and they absent themselves, management will have the right to inquire as to the reason or reasons for their failure to report.

All cases of absence must be reported to the Human Resources Department or Assistant Manager on duty, on the first day within a period of three (3) hours prior to the normal reporting time of the employee concerned.

- 26.13 Where management entertains an employee in a food and beverage outlet, a 10% gratuity will be automatically added to the net amount of the bill. Where such entertainment involves someone who is not an employee, a 15% gratuity will be automatically added to the net amount of the bill.
- 26.14 Employees who receive their pay cheques and there is a discrepancy in excess of \$50.00 as a result of the Company's error, shall receive payment by manual cheque within 48 hours of the error being noted.
- 26.15 Locks and lockers are the property of the Company. All lockers are subject to inspection. The Company agrees that locker inspections will not take place unless a steward is present, provided that a steward is available on property at the time.
- 26.16 The parties agree that management will not share in gratuities with respect to a practice known as "Chef's Table" functions.

Article 27 - Uniforms

27.01 Uniforms or special style of clothing, and special equipment if required by the Employer shall be furnished, laundered, cleaned and kept in repair by the Employer at no cost to the Employee, and the Employer agrees to maintain adequate and clean facilities for the uniforms or special style of clothing.

- 27.02 Any change from the standards in effect as of the date of ratification in the style of uniforms that would require support colour coordinated garments would be a subject of discussion with the Union.
- 27.03 The parties further agree that past practice will continue.
- 27.04 The Employer will provide each employee, who has successfully completed probation, with a pair of shoes, on an annual basis if required, which will not exceed the value of \$75.00, effective January 1, 2007. A committee will be organized to select the shoes. The committee will be comprised of equal representation from union and management employees. The committee will be no less than 4 people or greater than six.

Article 28 - Vacation

- 28.01 All full-time regular employees of the Employer who have completed one (1) year of continuous service with the Employer, but less than three (3) years in their anniversary year shall receive two (2) weeks vacation with four percent (4%) of gross wages. All part-time regular employees of the Employer who have completed one (1) year of continuous service with the Employer, but less than three (3) years in their anniversary year shall receive four percent (4%) of gross wages. Vacation time for such part-time regular employees shall be in accordance with the applicable provisions of the *Employment Standards Act*.
- 28.02 All full-time regular employees of the Employer who have completed three (3) years of continuous service with the Employer, but less than five (5) years in their anniversary year shall be entitled to three (3) weeks vacation with six percent (6%) of gross wages. All part-time regular employees of the Employer who have completed three (3) years continuous service with the Employer, but less than five (5) years in their anniversary year shall receive six percent (6%) of gross wages. Vacation time for such part-time regular employees shall be in accordance with the applicable provisions of the *Employment Standards Act*.
- 28.03 All full-time regular employees of the Employer who have completed five (5) years or more of continuous service with the Employer, but less than fourteen (14) years in their anniversary year shall be entitled to four (4) weeks vacation with eight percent (8%) of gross wages. Full-time regular employees who have completed fourteen (14) years or more of continuous service with the Employer in their anniversary year shall be entitled to five (5) weeks vacation with ten percent (10%) of gross wages. All part-time regular employees of the Employer who have competed five (5) years continuous service with the Employer, but less than fourteen (14) years in their anniversary year shall receive eight percent (8%) of gross wages. All part-time regular employees of the Employer who have completed fourteen (14) years or more of continuous service with the Employer in their anniversary year shall receive ten percent (10%) of gross wages. Vacation time for such part-time regular employees shall be in accordance with the applicable provisions of the *Employment Standards Act*.

- 28.04 Vacations, where applicable, shall be granted within ten (10) months following the date of which an employee qualifies.
- 28.05 Due to the peculiarities of the hotel business, it is recognized that during certain periods, minimum scheduling of vacations is necessary, therefore, the Employer may grant vacation, where applicable, so as it does not prevent the Employer from maintaining a qualified and adequate work force.
- 28.06 Vacation credits, where applicable, shall not be cumulative from year to year.
- 28.07 The usual deductions from an employee's pay will be deducted from the Employee's vacation money.
- 28.08 All full-time regular employees with the greatest length of continuous service will be given first choice of vacation dates, provided that the Employer shall be entitled to maintain a qualified and adequate work force.
- 28.09 The Employer will arrange for a vacation schedule for full-time regular employees, to be posted by department by February 1st every year.
- 28.10 The vacation schedule in its final form will be posted by department by March 31st of each year.

Article 29 - Paid Holiday Privileges

- 29.01 (a) The hotel will grant to all full time regular employees within the scope of the contract prior to the holidays concerned, and who work all of their last regularly scheduled day of work before the public holiday and all of their regularly scheduled day of work after the public holiday, pay for days listed:
 - 1) New Year's Day
 - 2) Good Friday
 - 3) Victoria Day
 - 4) Canada Day
 - 5) Labour Day
 - 6) Thanksgiving Day
 - 7) Christmas Day
 - 8) December 26
 - (b) In addition, all full time regular employees who are on the seniority list within the scope of the contract and who have completed fifty (50) days worked prior to the holidays concerned, pay for the days listed:
 - 1) Civic Day
 - 2) Remembrance Day
 - 3) Employee's Birthday
 - 4) Anniversary Date (Employment Start Date)

- 5) 1 Floating Personal Day (effective January 1, 2007)
- 6) An additional Floating Personal Day (effective January 1, 2009)

It is understood and agreed that there will be no carry forward from one year to the next on any days as outlined in Article 29 with the understanding that any lieu days deferred by mutual agreement will be taken no later that February 28 of the following year.

- 29.02 When not required to work, the Hotel will grant the Employee one (1) day's money according to his/her regular rate for the above noted twelve (12) days. When the Employee is required to work on any one day of the above noted twelve (12) days, he/she shall be paid in addition to his/her regular rate of pay, his/her regular day's money. It is also agreed that by mutual consent in case of Beverage service and Beverage production employees, statutory holidays may be exchanged in lieu of enforced closures, of the Department, as required by law.
- 29.03 In the event of a holiday, as specified in this Article, falling within an employee's vacation period, the Employer has the choice of either:
- a) Extending the vacation period by one working day with pay, or
- b) Paying an extra day's vacation pay.
 - In either case, the rate of pay will be the same as used in calculating an employee's vacation pay.
- 29.04 Employees required to work, but who absent themselves from employment on the above dates shall be considered absent without leave and do not qualify under this provision.
- 29.05 In order to qualify for payment on a statutory holiday as provided for above, the eligible employee must work his scheduled shift on the day immediately prior to and his scheduled shift immediately following the holiday.
- 29.06 It is understood and agreed that should the provincial government of Ontario legislate an additional paid holiday that is not mentioned in any one the twelve (12) days prescribed, then the Employer and the Union will mutually agree to substitute for this day one of the five (5) present unlegislated days.
- 29.07 When a holiday falls on an employee's working day they may request to work that holiday at regular wages for the hours worked and identify another day off at the Employee's regular rate of pay in lieu of the double payment for the Statutory holidays. The request must be made in writing by the Employee at least two (2) weeks prior to the holiday and will be taken either during that two (2) weeks, or a maximum of two (2) weeks after the holiday, and under no circumstances may be cumulative. Once the request has been made, the granting of the lieu day will be at the sole discretion of the department manager. These requests will be granted according to the departmental seniority.

Article 30 - Health and Safety

- 30.01 a) The Company and the Union agree that they will mutually co-operate and maintain reasonable standards of safety and health in order to prevent injury and illness.
 - b) The Union will select one employee per department to a maximum of five and management will select an equal number to serve on a Joint Health and Safety Committee. The parties may mutually agree to increase the number of the Health and Safety Committee Representatives. The Joint Health and Safety Committee will promote and encourage all employees to actively participate in health and safety matters.
 - c) Each year of the Agreement, the Company will have a discussion with employees in a regular department meeting, on how to work safely in the workplace. A Union representative will be present at this meeting.
 - d) The Union will provide the Company with a list of union Health and Safety Committee members as well as the name of the Health and Safety Committee Co-chair as requested and the Company will do the same.
- 30.02 An employee who is required by law to submit to a medical examination shall not be compensated for any loss of income by the Employer. An employee who is required by the Employer and not by any law to submit to a medical during working hours shall be paid at his/her straight time hourly rate for a reasonable amount of time spent in attending to such examination.
- 30.03 If any employee upon being so examined is found not to fulfill the medical requirements for his/her position, such employee will be allowed at their own cost, to consult a physician of their choice. If the reports of the two physicians conflict, a third physician will be selected by the two physicians. His/her employment may be terminated and such termination may be the proper subject matter of a grievance within the meaning of this Agreement and shall be arbitrable.
- 30.04 Effective January 1, 2007, the Employer will reimburse each Maintenance, Doorpersons and Bellpersons and any other employee who has successfully completed probation and is required by the Company to wear safety shoes, up to \$115.00 per calendar year for the cost actually incurred of purchasing one pair of safety shoes. The Employer has the right to approve the employee's choice of safety shoes as a condition of the employee receiving reimbursement.

Article 31 - Health and Welfare: Weekly Indemnity Plan

31.01 The employer will contribute to H.E.R.E. Union Local 75 Health and Welfare Trust the following amount for each hour paid on behalf of each bargaining unit employee who has completed his/her probationary period:

Effective the start of the first pay period closest to:

Ratification: Increase of ten cents (\$.10) to a maximum of \$1.16 per hour worked

February 1, 2007... increase of three cents (\$.03) to a maximum of \$1.19 per hour worked

August 1, 2007... increase of three cents (\$.03) to a maximum of \$1.22 per hour worked

February 1, 2008... increase of three cents (\$.03) to a maximum of \$1.25 per hour worked

August 1, 2008... increase of three cents (\$.03) to a maximum of \$1.28 per hour worked

February 1, 2009... increase of three cents (\$.03) to a maximum of \$1.31 per hour worked

August 1, 2009... increase of three cents (\$.03) to a maximum of \$1.34 per hour worked

It is understood that hours "paid" includes holidays, vacation, parental leave, disability and sickness (both work and non-work related), and adjustments to pay cheques.

In addition the employer will continue to make contributions on behalf of an employee for the first month of an authorized leave of absence.

The employer is responsible for any provincial or federal sales tax imposed on such contributions, and any such taxes are in addition to the above contribution rates.

- 31.02 Upon a decision of the Trustees of the UNITE HERE Local 75 Health and Welfare Plan to change or improve benefits the employer will reasonably co-operate with the Plan Administrator in the introduction of any new benefit to eligible members, or change in benefits.
- 31.03 The parties agree that the above-noted plan will be administered by the labour-management Trust committee.
- 31.04 Full-time regular employees of the Employer, on completion of one year's continuous service and who qualify according to the conditions of the UNITE HERE Health and Welfare Plan shall be entitled to receive weekly indemnity allowances subject to the following provisions:
 - a) All cases of sickness must be reported to the Human Resources Department or Assistant Manager on duty, on the first period within a period of three (3) hours prior to the normal reporting time of the Employee concerned.

- b) The allowance for weekly indemnity shall only commence on the Employee's second work day of illness.
- c) Weekly indemnity will not be granted to employees in case of illness or accident which is compensable under the laws of the Province of Ontario.
- d) An employee will not be entitled to weekly indemnity while on vacation.
- e) In doubtful cases, or in cases of extended illness, the Plan reserves the right to request a doctor's certificate or to appoint another doctor, other than the one providing the certificate, in order to establish the facts in the case.

Article 32 - Death Leave Allowance

32.01 Full-time regular employees of the Employer on completion of the probationary period of fifty (50) working days worked shall be entitled to receive death allowances as follows:

An employee shall be entitled to receive three (3) days leave of absence with three (3) days pay in event of death in the immediate family, that is the death of a husband or wife, or common-law spouse regardless of sex, or child, or father or mother, or sister or brother, or mother-in-law or father-in-law, or grandchildren or grandparents.

- 32.02 In order to qualify for the foregoing death allowance, employees must supply proof by way of doctor's certificate, newspaper clipping or other substitute satisfactory to management in its sole discretion. Department heads must be promptly notified.
- 32.03 The total allowance in any one year of an employee's employment shall be a maximum of six (6) days with pay.

Article 33 - Pension Plan

33.01 The employer will pay for all full-time regular employees per hour worked, effective the start of the first pay period closest to:

February 1, 2007... Forty-five cents (\$.45) February 1, 2008... Fifty cents (\$.50) February 1, 2009... Fifty-five cents (\$.55)

In order to make this applicable; the employee will pay the following per hour worked during the terms of this contract, effective the start of the first pay period closest to:

February 1, 2007... Thirty cents (\$.30)

33.02 A full-time, regular employee shall mean an employee who has completed his/her fifty (50) working days worked and who regularly works more than 24 (twenty-four) hours.

33.03 The parties agree the plan will be administered by the labour-management Trust Committee.

Article 34 - Cash Wage Rates

34.01 Wage rates for all bargaining unit classifications are contained in Schedule "A" attached to this Agreement.

34.02 Legislated Wage Rates

- a) It is agreed by the parties to the principle of retaining during the life of this Agreement a fifteen-cent (\$.15) per hour differential above the provincial minimum wage for all employees who are affected.
- b) This fifteen-cent (\$.15) differential will at no time compound the regularly scheduled wage increases in the provided for wage adjustments attached hereto.

34.03

- a) The parties agree to a probationary starting rate. This starting rate will increase by the same percentages as the cash wage increases during the term of the Collective Agreement in accordance with the following formula: Probationary employees will receive a lesser amount than shown in Article 34. This rate will only apply to new hires. It is further understood that probationary employees will only qualify for those benefits legislated by the Province of Ontario.
- b) The starter rate differential in accordance with above:

May 1, 1999 - \$1.74 less than contract rate

- Notwithstanding Articles 34.03, A and B, the schedule of wages contained in Article 34.01 is the minimum and shall be applicable to all employees; any employee who is receiving a higher rate of pay than the minimum shall not suffer any reduction because of the signing of this agreement, and he/she will be eligible for increases where applicable.
- 34.04 All wage increases will be expressed as a percentage. This percentage will then be applied to the present rate of the Employee.
- 34.05 The Company will implement a night shift premium of \$.50 per hour worked for shifts that commence at 11:00 pm and for all hours worked after midnight. The Company will endeavour not to schedule shifts in the stewarding department that end between 1:30 am and 5:00 am. This is subject to the needs of the operation which will be determined in the sole discretion of the Company. In cases where the need arises to schedule shifts that end or begin between 1:30 am and 5:00 am, while it is not compelled to do so, the Company may assist with arranging for transportation.

Article 35 - Room Service

- 35.01 In the room service department, a suggested gratuity in amount of fifteen percent (15%) shall be shown on the guest's cheque, with the understanding that non-payment of all/any service charges to the hotel by the guest will be recoverable from the employee.
- 35.02 The Company shall pay to room service servers the amount of \$1.75 per delivery per room for all V.I.P. amenities. In the event of a room change by management an additional \$1.75 will apply.

For rooms that are occupied by two or more guests the delivery charge will be \$3.25.

Delivery charges for special hotel guest packages such as "Romance at the Met" will be \$3.25.

Article 36 - Service Department

36.01 Tour Baggage:

- a) Effective February 1, 2007: \$2.70 per bag in and out
- b) Effective February 1, 2008: \$2.80 per bag in and out
- c) Effective February 1, 2009: \$3.00 per bag in and out
- 36.02 Notwithstanding the above, the parties agree that this will not affect those tour contracts signed prior to the ratification and signing of this Agreement. It is further agreed Management will make every effort within reason to contract, subject to this formula. The parties agree that in cases of lower-rated tours, e.g. Church groups, student groups, etc., Management will not be forced to refuse this business due to this clause in the Agreement. However, the Union would have reasonable access to relevant documents which would support Management's claim that the tour would be lost as a result of this practice.
- 36.03 Door staff will have access to two (2) parking spaces outside the front of the Hotel and two (2) valet parking spaces on P2 and will be able to charge guests for parking, up to the maximum amount charged by the Hotel for parking in its garage. Gratuities from these four (4) parking spaces will belong to the door staff. The union agrees that management has no responsibility regarding how said gratuities are distributed.

Article 37 - Banquet Department

Banquet Wages:

	Feb. 1,	Aug.1,	Feb. 1,	Aug.1,	Feb. 1,	Aug. 1,
Position	2007	2007	2008	2008	2009	2009
Combined Bartender	15.09	15.32	15.55	15.78	16.02	16.34
Head Houseperson	15.78	16.02	16.26	16.50	16.75	17.08
Houseperson	14.44	15.87	16.10	16.34	16.59	16.92
Midnight Houseperson						
	14.74	15.88	16.12	16.36	16.60	16.94
Cashier	14.38	15.86	16.10	16.34	16.59	16.92
Wait Staff	9.79	9.93	10.08	10.23	10.39	10.60

NOTE: The rates shown above are hourly rates only.

- 37.01 Wage rates to increase the same percentage as in the general body of the contract.
- 37.02 Full-time employees under Article 37 shall enjoy all benefits of a full-time regular employee unless otherwise stated in this schedule. Part-time regular employees under Article 37 will be entitled to all terms and conditions so spelled out in this schedule.

37.03 HOURS OF WORK

a) Hours of work for all employees under this schedule shall be in conformity with the *Employment Standards Act* of the Province of Ontario, with the exception of Banquet Houseperson who will be scheduled in accordance with the general body of this agreement.

b) OVERTIME PROVISIONS

Wait staff shall receive for hours of work in excess of forty-four (44) hours per week overtime pay at the rate of time and one half their regular rate. This is in accordance with the *Employment Standards Act*.

Bartenders shall receive for hours of work in excess of eight (8) hours of work per day, and in excess of forty-four (44) hours per week overtime pay at the rate of time and one half their regular rate. This is in accordance with the *Employment Standards Act*.

37.04 SERVICE CHARGE FOOD:

It is agreed that, of the total amount of the service charge left by the guest, 75% of the food portion will be set for the sharing among the waiters and/or waitress staff who served the food. The remaining 25% will be at the disposal of the Catering Director for distribution as he/she feels best suited.

37.05 Payment of service charge shall be equally divided among the waiters or waitresses who provided the service and they shall receive from the hotel an itemized breakdown for each meal period worked and their service charge every two (2) weeks.

37.06 BEVERAGE:

It is agreed that any service performed for banquet bars, and the current method of wine sales which will remain status quo, all other banquet beverage service charges will be paid to the employees providing the service, at 68% of the service charge paid by the guest, effective the date of ratification.*

* Service Charge (Host Bar):

68% Bartenders 7% Banquets House Person 25% Management

Bartenders and banquet house persons shall receive an itemized breakdown for each meal period worked and their service charge every two (2) weeks.

37.07 C.O.D. Bars:

The service charge will be 12 - 1/2% and the distribution will be continued at 68% for the people serving the beverage and 32% will be available for distribution at Management's discretion effective the date of ratification.

- 37.08 It is further agreed that the checks, or relevant documents, showing the total amount of service charge signed by the guest, will be available for inspection by the Union upon written request. Non-payment of such service charge to the hotel are subject to deduction from subsequent lists.
- 37.09 The Union shall be notified accordingly of such non-payments. Adjustments on any non-payments will be made by the Catering Manager on a subsequent list of employees concerned.
- 37.10 A representative of the Union, upon written request, shall be permitted to make an audit of the relevant documents covering service charge distribution and submit an audit report to both parties in writing declaring his findings within 30 days of completion of audit. Failure to produce this audit will nullify the above clause and its intent.

37.11 MEALS:

The employees under Article 37 shall be allowed one (1) meal for each four (4) hours worked. The price of such meals will be added to the rates shown on Article 37 when the employee works and receives the meals, for taxation purposes.

37.12 a) The numbers of banquet waiters, waitresses and bartenders that should be scheduled as full-time are:

Wait Staff 4
Bartenders 2

- b) It is further agreed that should the Hotel either through volume or expanded facilities find it necessary to increase the capped numbers it may do so.
- c) It is further understood and agreed between the parties that the above noted capped numbers do not constitute any guarantee that work will be available or the Hotel is required to keep them at that level.
- d) First call: steady full-time banquet servers shall have scheduling priority over part-time banquet servers.

Second call: Steady part-time banquet servers shall be booked or assigned on a seniority basis and as such, shall have scheduling priority over part-time on-call banquet servers.

Third call: Part-time on-call banquet servers shall be offered work on an as needed basis by call-in by seniority and by pre-determined availability.

Employees moving down from "First call" to "Second call" or from "Second call" to "Third call," will preserve their classification seniority date.

Employees moving up from lower to higher "call" status, will move to the bottom of scheduling purposes.

Full-time employees will be scheduled a minimum of one day off per week, preference with respect to day off will be based on seniority.

The Company will, subject to its right to maintain a qualified and efficient work force, use its best efforts to schedule said days off as requested by full-time employees, with due regard given to the demands of business. Full-time employees will advise their supervisor by noon the day prior to the posting of the schedule of their preferred day(s) off.

- 37.13 The parties further agree that all full-time banquet waiter/waitresses covered under Article 37 will be assigned on a rotation basis with a view to equalizing the available functions, covers and income earned through the service charge where it is possible, without any restriction mentioned in Article 37.19.
- 37.14 The parties agree due to the potential variation of earning caused by this rotation system that could result in a non-equal distribution of breakfasts, lunches and dinners, no employee will have the right to refuse assignments.

37.15 An employee who refuses two (2) scheduled work assignments in any two normal work weeks shall be considered as having terminated their employment of the Company.

37.16 GOLD PLATE:

- a) It is agreed that nothing so noted in any of the aforementioned language will supersede this existing practice of gold plate -- special functions where management reserves the complete right to select those service persons that will be provided.
- b) The parties agree that the service charge paid to the Employee for such noted service will be \$50.00.

37.17 CLEAN UP FOR DINNER/DANCE:

- a. Waiters/waitresses will set up functions assigned to them for service of food and after the function is over they will clean up the assigned function.
- b. It is understood that all service charge gratuities are pooled for each meal period, and will be distributed equally to all the service staff who worked that meal period.
- c. If help is required for clean up, the Maitre d' will request before the start of the function, the number of waiters/waitresses needed to stay for cleaning up of the function. If the Maitre d' does not have a response to his request, he will appoint the number needed from part-time waiters/waitresses who worked at the function. Full-time waiters/waitresses will have a first refusal by seniority strictly on a voluntary basis providing there is no overtime involved.
- d. Notwithstanding the above paragraph, should no part-time waiters/waitresses be scheduled, the Catering Director will have the right to schedule from the group of employees serving the function, and to select in an inverse order of seniority the required number of people for any clean up work.
- e. It is agreed that where a banquet server is required to perform clean up after a Dinner/Dance, he/she will be paid at the Banquet House Person rate for the hours assigned to clean-up.
- 37.18 Wait staff shall not be required to perform cook's duty.

37.19 Part-time Employees - Clarification

The parties recognize that due to the peculiarities of the hotel business and the banquet department there will be periods during the Employee's year where they will work in excess of the normal part-time cap of 21 hours, but for the above stated reasons will not enjoy full-time benefits as indicated.

37.20 It is also recognized in the interest of prioritizing work assignments to senior people they may work in excess of the maximum required by the part-time person however, in doing so will not change their status or benefits.

Article 38 - Kitchen

38.01 The Employer will reimburse Kitchen Helper, 3rd, 2nd, and 1st Assistant Cook and Station Chef who has successfully completed a probationary period, for the cost actually incurred of purchasing tools, to the maximum of \$100.00. Receipts are to be submitted once per year. For the purpose of clarity, the employees in the classifications specified above, must actually purchase tools during the January to December calendar year in order to receive reimbursement in respect of that year. The Employer has the right to approve the employee's choice of tools as a condition of the employee receiving reimbursement.

Article 39 - Education, Training and Development

- 39.01 The Employer agrees to contribute \$0.01 per hour worked for each full-time and part-time employee, into the UNITE HERE Local 75 Education Fund, from the date of the first pay period closest to ratification, per hour worked.
- 39.02 The Employer will provide meeting facilities at no charge to the Union to conduct meetings or educationals, so long as it does not incur a loss of paying business.

<u>Article 40 – Culture Fund</u>

40.01 The Employer agrees to contribute one cent (\$0.01) per hour worked from the date of the first pay period closest to ratification per employee into the H.E.R.E Local 75 World Culture Fund of Toronto's Hotel Workers.

<u>Article 41 – Compassion Fund</u>

41.01 The Employer agrees to deduct one cent (\$0.01) per hour from the date of the first pay period closest to ratification, per employee into the H.E.R.E. Local Compassion Fund/Metropolitan Hotel employee's account.

Article 42 - Construction Work

42.01 The hotel agrees to consider Union Contractors for any major renovations at the hotel. The hotel will not exclude Union Contractor(s) from the bidding process for any other renovation or painting of the hotel for contracts over \$5,000. Nothing herein precludes the hotel from selecting any Contractor following the bidding process, for any reason. An Arbitrator shall have no jurisdiction to entertain any grievance arising out of the provisions of this Letter of Understanding.

Article 43 - Housekeeping Department

43.01 In the Housekeeping Department the employees and the employer shall follow these guidelines in room assignments.

The Union and the Employer understand that the room attendants are paid to work by the hour. The wage is not based on the number of rooms they clean.

- 1. The parties agree that room attendants are expected to take breaks and meal periods.
- 2. In the event that a Room Attendant or Houseperson believes that she/he will not be able to complete the assigned number of rooms or turndowns in the time allocated, she/he shall advise her/his supervisor as soon as she/he is aware. The supervisor, once called, will assess the situation, taking into consideration that breaks should have been taken. Pending the outcome of the assessment, the supervisor may arrange either assistance in the completion of the assignments or may reduce the number of rooms assigned on that particular day. An Arbitrator shall have no jurisdiction to entertain any grievance arising out of the provisions of this paragraph #2.
- 3. Room Attendants assigned to ten (10) or more checkouts will have their room assignments reduced by one (1) credit on that particular day. Room Attendants' regular room assignments will not be altered in order to avoid the assignment, however, the parties understand that regular floor assignments may have to be changed from time to time where required to provide a full compliment of rooms to each Room Attendant.
- 4. Room Attendants who are assigned to clean on 4 floors or more will have their room assignments reduced by one (1) credit on that particular day.
- 5. Room Attendants who are assigned to clean a suite will be granted room credits as follows:
 - a. Executive Suites (25th and 26th floors): 3 credits per suite.
 - b. 3-Room Suites (e.g., those on the 19th through the 24th floor): 3 credits per suite when sold as a three-room suite and 2 credits per suite when sold as a two-room suite.
 - c. 2-Room Suites (e.g., those on the 19th through the 24th floor): 2 credits per suite.
- 6. Cots & Cribs: The sum of \$1.50 (\$2.00 January 1, 2008) for the combination of set up/take down of a cot by the Houseperson, and \$1.50 (\$2.00 January 1, 2008) for the Room Attendant and/or Houseperson, for the make-up of a cot will be effective date of receipt of written notice of ratification.

7. The Company confirms that there will be no "buying rooms" and/or paying overtime to Room Attendants who clean additional rooms within their scheduled hours of work.

Article 44 - Termination or Modifications

- 44.01 This Agreement shall be in effect from February 1, 2006 and continue in effect until the 31st January, 2010 and unless either party gives notice in writing to the other party that amendments are required, or that the party intends to terminate the Agreement, it shall continue in effect until the 31st day of January, 2010 and so on from year to year thereafter.
- 44.02 Notice that amendments are required, or that either party intends to terminate the Agreement, may only be given during the month of November 2009 and in subsequent years in the said month of November thereafter.
- 44.03 The parties hereto agree to meet for the purpose of negotiations within ten (10) days after the giving of such notice, and if as a result of such negotiations the parties fail to negotiate a new Agreement or modification of the present Agreement, prior to the first day of March following the date of such notice, then this Agreement shall terminate the first day of March. It is understood that during any negotiations, following upon notice of termination or notice of amendment, either party may bring forward counter proposals arising out of, or related to, the original proposals.
- 44.04 On completion of negotiations for a new contract, if an agreement is reached between the hotel and the Union negotiating committee, a memorandum of full settlement shall be drawn up and signed by the parties covering all and every amendment to the contract before the agreement is presented by the Union to the membership for ratification.

Dated at	_ this	day of	
FOR THE UNION:			FOR THE HOTEL:

BETWEEN: METROPOLITAN HOTEL

AND: UNITE HERE LOCAL 75

Re: Cross Training for Banquet Servers

The parties agree that this Letter of Understanding settles the issues of cross-training for banquet servers.

- 1. Employees interested in working in as a casual banquet server are required to submit their name in writing to Human Resources. It is at the sole discretion of the company to determine and select suitable individuals for banquet server training. Employees selected will be trained and if they have successfully completed the training program will be put on the casual call list for banquet servers.
- 2. Employees selected under the Letter of Understanding are required to work their assigned shifts in their home department before being considered for hours within the banquet department. Seniority for hours worked as a banquet server will not accrue under this provision.

BETWEEN: METROPOLITAN HOTEL

AND: UNITE HERE LOCAL 75

Re: New Culinary Training Program

The parties agree that this Letter of Understanding recognizes the implementation of a new culinary training program.

- 1. The Union recognizes the right of the Company to institute a Culinary Training Program for apprentices. Such apprentices will be given the opportunity for training in as many aspects of the culinary department as the Metropolitan Hotel will reasonably permit. No apprentices may, during their established training program, apply to fill a job vacancy under the job posting provisions of the agreement, unless said apprentices have completed or curtailed their established training program. The apprentices will, in conformity with established training program, perform duties throughout the culinary department and may be used to fill for someone who is off or absent.
- 2. Six (6) months from ratification, the Company will provide the Union with a copy of the company's new Culinary Apprentice Training Program for their review and commentary.

BETWEEN: METROPOLITAN HOTEL

AND: UNITE HERE LOCAL 75

Re: Retirement Allowance:

The parties agree that this Letter of Understanding settles the issue for retirement allowance.

For those employees whose age and service equal 75 and who choose to retire at or after the age of 60 and before age 61 shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of \$2,000.00 for every five (5) years of service, or part thereof, to a maximum of \$10,000.00.

For those employees whose age and service equal 75 and who choose to retire at or after the age of 61 and before age 62 shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of \$1,800.00 for every five (5) years of service, or part thereof, to a maximum of \$9,000.00.

For those employees whose age and service equal 75 and who choose to retire at or after the age of 62 and before age 63 shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of \$1,600.00 for every five (5) years of service, or part thereof, to a maximum of \$8,000.00.

For those employees whose age and service equal 75 and who choose to retire at or after the age of 63 and before age 64 shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of \$1,400.00 for every five (5) years of service, or part thereof, to a maximum of \$7,000.00.

For those employees whose age and service equal 75 and who choose to retire at or after the age of 64 and on or before their 65th birthday shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of \$1,000.00 for every five (5) years of service, or part thereof, to a maximum of \$5,000.00.

During the life of this collective agreement, for those employees whose age and service equal 75 and who choose to retire at the age of 65 or after shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of \$1,000.00 for every 5 years of service, or part thereof, to a maximum of \$5,000.00. For clarity, only employees whose age is 65 or greater during the term of this collective agreement shall be entitled to this latter provision. This latter provision will cease to be in effect when the collective agreement expires on January 31, 2010.

For clarity, this Letter of Understanding applies to full time employees and part-time banquet employees only.

Effective date of ratification, the Metropolitan and UNITE HERE Local 75 agree to the above conditions.

BETWEEN: METROPOLITAN HOTEL

AND: UNITE HERE LOCAL 75

RE: Workplace Dignity

The Union and the Employer recognize that all workers in the hospitality industry are deserving of the highest regard and as such, the parties agree that the continued success and operation of the Employer's establishment is dependent upon their mutual respect for one another's work. The Union, the Employer, the non-union and union employees will work together to honour the principles of respect and dignity. An Arbitrator shall have no jurisdiction to entertain any grievance arising out of the provisions of this Letter of Understanding.

BETWEEN: METROPOLITAN HOTEL

AND: UNITE HERE LOCAL 75

RE: Fair Labour Standards, Products and Materials

The Employer undertakes to consider using services, products and other materials necessary to the proper functioning of the hotel, which are manufactured, provided or produced under fair labour conditions.

An Arbitrator shall have no jurisdiction to entertain any grievance arising out of the provisions of this Letter of Understanding.

BETWEEN: METROPOLITAN HOTEL

AND: UNITE HERE LOCAL 75

Re: Partnership on Training and Job Opportunities

WHEREAS the Company and the Union agree that high quality worker training and skills upgrading leads to high standards of service excellence;

AND WHEREAS the Company has an interest in the recruitment and retention of skilled workers in its current and future properties;

AND WHEREAS training and skills development provide greater and more equitable access to jobs and promotional opportunities, particularly among new Canadians;

AND WHEREAS training is based on a mutually respectful training partnership between the Company and the Union;

AND WHEREAS the parties agree that the Company shall not be required to make any financial commitment with regard to this proposal. Should the Employer contribute to the UNITE HERE Local 75 Equal Opportunity Training Fund, the parties agree that the monies so contributed shall be dispersed by consensus decision of a committee which shall include Janet Dassinger or substitute, a representative of the hotel management, and one union appointed bargaining unit member.

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Union and the Company agree to jointly address a wide range of employment issues including recruitment, retention, job training and job placement including but not limited to the following examples of training:

- 1. The employer will work with the Union to provide English as a Second Language (ESL) and literacy classes to employees at the worksite, either directly, or in partnership with not-for-profit ESL providers.
- 2. Vocational skills training programs in housekeeping, food and beverage, maintenance and other departments for both promotion within and between these departments.
- 3. Opportunities to enter and/or complete culinary and maintenance apprenticeship programs.
- 4. Programs to evaluate and properly recognize prior learning and/or foreign credentials.
- 5. A commitment to involving workers in the planning and delivery of training, including ongoing opportunities for peer-based training needs analyses, training plan development and where appropriate, delivery of training programs.

6. Any other program as agreed upon by both parties.

The Union recognizes that the Company expects employees to share its commitment to quality and customer service. This shared commitment is necessary for the Hotel to effectively deliver enhanced training and guest service. The Union further recognizes that training on Metropolitan brand standards is exclusively the function and responsibility of the employer.

An Arbitrator shall have no jurisdiction to entertain any grievance arising out of the provisions of this Letter of Understanding.

BETWEEN: METROPOLITAN HOTEL

AND: UNITE HERE LOCAL 75

Re: Shop Stewards present at discipline

The parties shall agree that the current practice of Shop Stewards being present for discipline will continue during the life of the agreement.

BETWEEN: METROPOLITAN HOTEL

AND: UNITE HERE LOCAL 75

Re: Fax/Envelope Delivery:

The parties shall agree that one dollar (\$1.00) per fax/envelope will be paid out to the Bellperson for delivery.

BETWEEN: METROPOLITAN HOTEL

AND: UNITE HERE LOCAL 75

Re: Equal Opportunity Training Fund

The Employer agrees, that commencing February 1, 2009, to contribute one (1) cent per hour worked per employee covered by the bargaining unit into the UNITE HERE Local 75, Equal Opportunity Training Fund.

BETWEEN: METROPOLITAN HOTEL

AND: UNITE HERE LOCAL 75

Re: The Rule of 75

In recognition of full-time employees who have age and service equal to or greater than seventy-five (75), the "Rule of 75" has been created to assist employees and as an aid towards retirement.

A list of employees whose combination of age plus house seniority are equal to or greater than 75 at December 31 of each year, will be prepared by each department. The number of applications approved will be based on the operational capability of the department. Applications for employees applying under the "Rule of 75" must be received by January 15th of each year and will be approved in descending order of posted classification seniority. Applications received after this date will be considered on a first come first serve basis. The eligible employees will identify their desire to work their weekly schedule of less than five (5) days while maintaining a minimum of three (3) shifts per week. Approved employees will continue to maintain their full-time status and will not be scheduled or entitled to change their hours beyond those agreed. It is also agreed that, at the onset, the employees' work schedule will be determined by the Company. Any changes to the initial work schedule must be with the agreement of the employee.

Where arrangements cannot be made to implement the Rule of 75 in a department, discussion shall occur between the Union and the Hotel with the above goal in mind. In any event, this provision shall not constitute super seniority.

Approvals will be for a one (1) year period only. Further one-year extensions may be applied for under the same terms and conditions set out above.

It is agreed that the employee will not return to a schedule for five (5) days per week after having a reduced schedule for six (6) months or more.

BETWEEN: METROPOLITAN HOTEL

AND: UNITE HERE LOCAL 75

Re: In-House or Management Function

For any in-house or management function, the Company shall pay to servers in all departments a gratuity equal to at least 10% (ten percent) to a maximum of 15% (fifteen percent) of the retail value of the items served.

BETWEEN: METROPOLITAN HOTEL

AND: UNITE HERE LOCAL 75

Re: Brand Standards

The Metropolitan Hotel has a commitment to quality and customer service. This means that the parties to this contract, as well as the managers and other employees working at the hotel are committed to providing a high level of guest experience in terms of service and a total quality experience. The Union recognizes that cooperation to maximize the guest experience can be beneficial to both the employee and the hotel and will be effectuated through training, including training on brand standards. An Arbitrator shall have no jurisdiction to entertain any grievance arising out of the provisions of this Letter of Understanding.

BETWEEN: METROPOLITAN HOTEL

AND: UNITE HERE LOCAL 75

Re: TTC Pass Allowance

- 1. The Union and the Company agree to cooperate in setting up a group purchase plan through payroll deduction for public transit passes, through a Transportation Allowance.
- 2. Payments to this Allowance shall be made as follows:

February 1, 2007, payment of \$0.01 for every hour worked in the preceding calendar year. For ease of calculation, the Company will provide \$2,000.00 in lieu

February 1, 2008, an additional payment of \$0.01 for every hour worked in the preceding calendar year. For ease of calculation, the Company will provide \$4,000.00 in lieu

February 1, 2009, an additional payment of \$0.02 for every hour worked in the preceding calendar year. For ease of calculation, the Company will provide \$8,000.00 in lieu.

BETWEEN: METROPOLITAN HOTEL

AND: UNITE HERE LOCAL 75

Re: Guest Services Box Handling

- 1. Box handling is the Guest Service department responsibility when:
 - a. For all boxes arriving with a guest via the front door
 - b. For all boxes arriving by courier via the front doors for a registered guest of the hotel
- 2. The one dollar and ten cents (\$1.10) box handling fee shall only apply once per box regardless of the number of time the box is moved.
- 3. A box is defined as a typical 12 bottle liquor box approximately 20" x 20"; or larger.
- 4. The one dollar and ten cents (\$1.10) box handling fee shall be paid to the Bellperson delivering the box.

In order to obtain the fee, the Bellperson must complete a Charge Form (available at the Bell Desk and Valet Office) listing the number of boxes, name of guest and the total fee.

BETWEEN: METROPOLITAN HOTEL

AND: UNITE HERE LOCAL 75

Re: Vacation Accrual

While it is the requirement for all staff to take their vacation as stated in Article 28, the Company may consider a request to carry over vacation on an individual basis.

Requests to carry over vacation are subject to approval and must be made by March 31. Requests must include reason for carry over, and the specific date(s) the carry over vacation will be used. At no time will more than two (2) weeks be allowed to carry over.

In exercising its discretion management will not unreasonable deny an employees' request.

BETWEEN: METROPOLITAN HOTEL

AND: UNITE HERE LOCAL 75

Re: Work Already Contracted Out

The parties agree that during the life of the Collective Agreement they will meet to discuss work that had been previously performed by bargaining unit employees and the possibility of bringing this work back in house.

Any arrangement arising from this Letter of Understanding requires the agreement of both parties in writing.

An arbitrator shall have no jurisdiction to entertain any grievance arising out of the provisions of this Letter of Understanding.

Metropoliton Hotel - Toronto Union Pay Increases

Position	Grat/Non Grat	Aug 1/2005	Feb 1/06	Aug 1/06	Feb 1/07	Adj to \$15.00	New Rate Date of Rat	Aug 1/07	Feb 1/08	Aug 1/08	Feb 1/09	Aug 1/09
Housekeeping Houseperson Guest Attendant Seamstress Uniform Attendant	N N N	15.05 15.05 15.05 15.05	\$ 15.28 \$ 15.28 \$ 15.28 \$ 15.28	\$ 15.50 \$ 15.50 \$ 15.50 \$ 15.50	\$ 15.74 \$ 15.74 \$ 15.74 \$ 15.74			\$ 15.97 \$ 15.97 \$ 15.97 \$ 15.97	\$ 16.21 \$ 16.21 \$ 16.21 \$ 16.21	\$ 16.46 \$ 16.46 \$ 16.46 \$ 16.46	\$ 16.70 \$ 16.70 \$ 16.70 \$ 16.70	\$ 17.04 \$ 17.04 \$ 17.04 \$ 17.04
Carpet Cleaner Laundry Washperson Laundry Attendant	N N N	15.24 15.09 15.05	\$ 15.47 \$ 15.32 \$ 15.28	\$ 15.70 \$ 15.55 \$ 15.50	\$ 15.94 \$ 15.78 \$ 15.74			\$ 16.18 \$ 16.02 \$ 15.97	\$ 16.42 \$ 16.26 \$ 16.21	\$ 16.66 \$ 16.50 \$ 16.46	\$ 16.91 \$ 16.75 \$ 16.70	\$ 17.25 \$ 17.08 \$ 17.04
Kitchen Station Chef 1st Asst Cook 2nd Asst Cook 3rd Asst Cook 3rd Yr Apprentice 2nd Yr Apprentice 1st Yr Apprentice Kitchen Helper Line Steward Dishwasher	N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	19.83 18.05 16.79 16.05 15.34 13.53 11.74 14.75 15.49	\$ 20.11 \$ 18.32 \$ 17.04 \$ 16.29 \$ 15.57 \$ 13.73 \$ 11.92 \$ 14.97 \$ 15.72 \$ 15.43	\$ 20.43 \$ 18.60 \$ 17.30 \$ 16.54 \$ 15.80 \$ 13.94 \$ 12.09 \$ 15.20 \$ 15.96 \$ 15.66	\$ 20.74 \$ 18.87 \$ 17.56 \$ 16.78 \$ 16.04 \$ 14.15 \$ 12.28 \$ 15.42 \$ 16.20 \$ 15.89	\$ 0.47 \$ 1.26 \$ 0.25	\$ 14.62 \$ 13.54 \$ 15.67	\$ 21.05 \$ 19.16 \$ 17.82 \$ 17.03 \$ 16.28 \$ 14.84 \$ 13.74 \$ 15.91 \$ 16.44 \$ 16.13	\$ 21.36 \$ 19.44 \$ 18.09 \$ 17.29 \$ 16.53 \$ 15.06 \$ 13.95 \$ 16.15 \$ 16.69 \$ 16.37	\$ 21.68 \$ 19.74 \$ 18.36 \$ 17.55 \$ 16.77 \$ 15.29 \$ 14.15 \$ 16.39 \$ 16.94 \$ 16.62	\$ 22.01 \$ 20.03 \$ 18.63 \$ 17.81 \$ 17.03 \$ 15.52 \$ 14.37 \$ 16.64 \$ 17.19 \$ 16.87	\$ 22.45 \$ 20.43 \$ 19.01 \$ 18.17 \$ 17.37 \$ 15.83 \$ 14.65 \$ 16.97 \$ 17.54 \$ 17.21
Hemispheres Restaurant and Bistro Combined Bartender Host/Hostess Waitstaff Busperson Mezzanine Café	G N G N	14.43 12.88 9.36 11.58	\$ 14.65 \$ 13.07 \$ 9.50 \$ 11.75	\$ 14.87 \$ 13.27 \$ 9.64 \$ 11.93	\$ 15.09 \$ 13.47 \$ 9.79 \$ 12.11	\$ 2.12	\$ 15.59	\$ 15.32 \$ 15.82 \$ 9.93 \$ 12.29	\$ 15.55 \$ 16.06 \$ 10.08 \$ 12.47	\$ 15.78 \$ 16.30 \$ 10.23 \$ 12.66	\$ 16.02 \$ 16.54 \$ 10.39 \$ 12.85	\$ 16.34 \$ 16.88 \$ 10.60 \$ 13.11
Combined Bartender Waitstaff Lai Wah Heen Waitstaff Busperson Food Runner Service Bartender Cashier	G G G N N	9.36 9.36 11.02 14.75 16.41 14.30	\$ 15.34 \$ 9.50 \$ 9.50 \$ 11.19 \$ 14.97 \$ 16.66 \$ 14.51 \$ 13.07	\$ 15.57 \$ 9.64 \$ 9.64 \$ 11.35 \$ 15.20 \$ 16.91 \$ 14.73	\$ 15.80 \$ 9.79 \$ 9.79 \$ 11.52 \$ 15.42 \$ 17.16 \$ 14.95	\$ 0.25 \$ 0.70	\$ 15.67 \$ 15.65 \$ 15.59	\$ 16.04 \$ 9.93 \$ 9.93 \$ 11.70 \$ 15.91 \$ 17.42 \$ 15.88	\$ 16.28 \$ 10.08 \$ 10.08 \$ 11.87 \$ 16.15 \$ 17.68 \$ 16.12 \$ 16.06	\$ 16.52 \$ 10.23 \$ 10.23 \$ 12.05 \$ 16.39 \$ 17.94 \$ 16.36	\$ 16.77 \$ 10.39 \$ 10.39 \$ 12.23 \$ 16.64 \$ 18.21 \$ 16.61	\$ 17.11 \$ 10.60 \$ 10.60 \$ 12.48 \$ 16.97 \$ 18.58 \$ 16.94

Position	Grat/Non Grat	Aug 1/2005	Fel	b 1/06	Aug 1/06		Feb 1/07		Adj to \$15.00		New Rate Date of Rat		Aug 1/07		Feb 1/08		Aug 1/08		Feb 1/09		Aug 1/09	
	Grat								1	15.00	Da	ite oi Kat										
Room Service/Mini Bars			_						١.						_		_		_		_	
Cashier	N	14.89	\$	15.11	\$	15.34	\$	15.57	\$	0.11	\$	15.68		15.92	\$	16.15	\$	16.40	\$	16.64	\$	16.98
Server	G	10.93	\$	11.09	\$	11.26	\$	11.43	١.				\$	11.60	\$	11.77	\$	11.95	\$	12.13	\$	12.37
Mini Bar Attendant	N	14.21	\$	14.42	\$	14.64	\$	14.86	\$	0.79	\$	15.65	\$	15.88	\$	16.12	\$	16.36	\$	16.61	\$	16.94
Communications																						
Operators	N	14.89	\$	15.11	\$	15.34	\$	15.57	\$	0.11	\$	15.68	\$	15.92	\$	16.15	\$	16.40	\$	16.64	\$	16.98
Guest Services																						
Door Person	G	10.23	\$	10.38	\$	10.54	\$	10.70					\$	10.86	\$	11.02	\$	11.19	\$	11.35	\$	11.58
Bell Person	G	9.65	\$	9.79	\$	9.94	\$	10.09					\$	10.24	\$	10.40	\$	10.55	\$	10.71	\$	10.92
Maintenance																						
General Maint. 1	N	17.24	\$	17.50	\$	17.76	\$	18.03					\$	18.30	\$	18.57	\$	18.85	\$	19.13	\$	19.52
General Maint. 2	N	14.73	\$	14.95	\$	15.18	\$	15.40	\$	0.27	\$	15.67	\$	15.91	\$	16.15	\$	16.39	\$	16.63	\$	16.97
Midnight Gen. Maint. 1	N	17.95	\$	18.22	\$	18.49	\$	18.77					\$	19.05	\$	19.34	\$	19.63	\$	19.92	\$	20.32
Midnight Gen. Maint. 2	N	15.36	\$	15.59	\$	15.82	\$	16.06					\$	16.30	\$	16.55	\$	16.80	\$	17.05	\$	17.39
Banquets																						
Combined Bartender	G	14.43	\$	14.65	\$	14.87	\$	15.09					\$	15.32	\$	15.55	\$	15.78	\$	16.02	\$	16.34
Head House Person	G	15.09	\$	15.32	\$	15.55	\$	15.78					\$	16.02	\$	16.26	\$	16.50	\$	16.75	\$	17.08
House Person	G	13.81	\$	14.02	\$	14.23	\$	14.44	\$	1.19	\$	15.63		15.87	\$	16.10	\$	16.34	\$	16.59	\$	16.92
Midnight House Person	G	14.10	\$	14.31	\$	14.52	\$	14.74	\$	0.90	\$	15.64	\$	15.88	\$	16.12	\$	16.36	\$	16.60	\$	16.94
Cashier	N	13.75	\$	13.96	\$	14.17	\$	14.38	\$	1.25	\$	15.63	\$	15.86	\$	16.10	\$	16.34	\$	16.59	\$	16.92
Wait Staff	G	9.36	\$	9.50	\$	9.64	\$	9.79					\$	9.93	\$	10.08	\$	10.23	\$	10.39	\$	10.60

Position	Grat/Non Grat	Aug 1/2005	Feb 1/0	6	Aug 1/06		Aug 1/06		eb 1/07	Adj to \$15.00	New Rate Date of Rat			Feb 1/08		A	Aug 1/08		eb 1/09	Αι	ıg 1/09
	Giat			-				φ15.00	Date of Nat												
Red Circled Rates																					
Eufemio Folloso	N	15.87	\$ 16.1	11	\$ 16.35	\$	16.59			\$	16.84	\$	17.09	\$	17.35	\$	17.61	\$	17.96		
Louis Landry	N	15.47	\$ 15.7	70	\$ 15.93	\$	16.18			\$	16.43	\$	16.67	\$	16.92	\$	17.18	\$	17.52		
Stanley Szeto	G	10.55	\$ 10.7	71	\$ 10.87	\$	11.03			\$	11.20	\$	11.36	\$	11.53	\$	11.71	\$	11.94		
Vita Giglio	N	20.37	\$ 20.6	88	\$ 20.99	\$	21.30			\$	21.62	\$	21.95	\$	22.28	\$	22.61	\$	23.06		
Lawrence Lariviere	N	20.63	\$ 20.9	94	\$ 21.25	\$	21.57			\$	21.90	\$	22.22	\$	22.56	\$	22.90	\$	23.35		
Antoinette Mauer	N	19.36	\$ 19.6	35	\$ 19.94	\$	20.24			\$	20.55	\$	20.86	\$	21.17	\$	21.49	\$	21.92		
Savitri Samaroo	N	21.38	\$ 21.7	70	\$ 22.02	\$	22.36			\$	22.70	\$	23.04	\$	23.39	\$	23.74	\$	24.21		
Mohammed Khan	N	17.26	\$ 17.5	52	\$ 17.78	\$	18.05			\$	18.32	\$	18.60	\$	18.88	\$	19.16	\$	19.54		
Danilo Mingi	N	18.28	\$ 18.5	55	\$ 18.83	\$	19.12			\$	19.41	\$	19.70	\$	20.00	\$	20.30	\$	20.70		
Diego Restrepo	N	21.27	\$ 21.5	58	\$ 21.91	\$	22.24			\$	22.57	\$	22.91	\$	23.25	\$	23.60	\$	24.07		